

HAITI CONFLICT ANALYSIS 2023



UN

PREPARED BY

Allyson Rail Brendan Edge Derek Voitic Sam Chiappetta

Executive Summary

Haiti is facing severe and multifaceted challenges. Government institutions have ceased functioning effectively, and gangs, backed by wealthy oligarchs, control nearly two-thirds of the country. Frequent natural disasters further exacerbate the multitude of crises confronting Haiti. While there is certainty about the severity of the situation, few actors have the capacity and willingness to address it adequately. Many of the issue areas examined in this diagnostic are closely interrelated. In addition to data on the Country Indicators for Foreign Policy's (CIFP) nine main indicator clusters, this diagnostic draws on research from other relevant sources where appropriate. Four of the nine indicator clusters are considered high-risk factors that will increase the likelihood of further conflict. The effects of five of the clusters are worsening, and that of the rest are stable. The diagnostic presents a best, worst, and most likely scenario in the next six months.



Background Information

In October 2016, while still not having completely recovered from the earthquake of 2010, Haiti was hit by Hurricane Matthew, which killed 546 people and putting approximately 1.4 million more in need of immediate humanitarian assistance.¹ A few short weeks later, Jovenel Moise was finally elected President of Haiti at the end of a long and controversial electoral process stretching back to 2015.² However, with a voter turnout of only 21% and unaddressed public distrust, his election did little to foster stability.³ In the following years, economic stagnation and increasing levels of gang violence, kidnappings, and murders plagued Haiti.⁴ In 2021, the assassination of President Moise and an earthquake of an even greater magnitude than that of 2010 pushed the country even further into hardship.⁵ Nominated, but not officially sworn in, as Prime Minister by the President two days before his assassination, Ariel Henry has become the Haitian government's de facto, if not completely legitimate, leader.⁶ As of January 2023, the terms of all elected officials have expired as elections have failed to take place since 2016.⁷ Gangs now control much of Haiti's territory given the all but complete absence of the state, and most Haitians live in extreme insecurity and poverty.⁸

B	Primary Actors (Influence= positive, negative, mixed)
Gangs (Negative)	There are seven main gang coalitions in the department of Ouest Haiti: the G9, G-Pep, 400 Mawozo, Grand Ravine, 5 Second, Baz Pilate, and Baz Galil. ⁹ Each gang is engaged in active conflict with government forces. These gangs control much of Haiti's territory and economic activity. ¹⁰ Gang coalitions are the main destabilizing actors through direct violence.
Oligarchs (Negative)	Haiti's top-tier elites, known to Haitian society as BAM BAM, ¹¹ are colossal benefactors of systematic corruption in Haiti and therefore seek to safeguard this system by helping mobilize and arming several gangs to advance their political objectives. In 2020, US\$194 million was reported stolen from the Haitian government by avaricious oligarchs overcharging the state for oil ¹² . Canada and the U.S. have recently imposed stiff economic sanctions against some of Haiti's super-wealthy political elites, attempting to target individuals engaged in protecting and enabling illegal gang activity. ¹³
Government Institutions (Mixed)	Haiti has no legitimately functioning government institutions. ¹⁴ Parliament has been shuttered for four years, and the handful of elected officials lack the legitimacy or capacity to respond to the multitude of crises Haiti is facing. The Haitian National Police, which is nominally supposed to provide security services, is poorly funded and poorly equipped when compared to the gangs that control most of the country. The reconstituted military is also unable to efficiently respond to the crises that arise.

	Secondary Actors (influence= positive, negative, mixed)
Regional Actors (Mixed)	The Caribbean Community (CARICOM), a group of 25 countries committed to promoting and supporting a unified Caribbean community, has condemned the increased violence in Haiti and urged members of the Haitian National Police to safeguard peace. ¹⁵ The Canadian Prime Minister and CARICOM leaders have remained in close contact and collaboration regarding the situation in Haiti, and Canada continues campaigning for CARICOM's involvement in both an immediate response and long-term solution to the Haitian crisis ¹⁶ . CARICOM member states Jamaica and Bahamas declared in November 2022 that they would provide military support to Haiti under a CARICOM-authorized mission, ¹⁷ with the Jamaican Prime Minister reaffirming this in February 2023, noting that their police and army are preparing for the eventuality of an international military deployment to Haiti. ¹⁸ The Dominican Republic, Haiti's neighbouring country, has continued reiterating their support for the Haitian people and urging the insurance of international mechanisms such as sanctions; meanwhile, the Government of The Dominican Republic advances the construction of a 13-foot border wall with Haiti. ¹⁹

Montana Group (Positive)	The Montana Group, a broad-based coalition of Haitian NGOs, civil society members, and politicians, is a principal opponent of the current de-facto government led by Ariel Henry. This alliance recently selected interim leaders for a transitional government hoping to preside over Haiti, restore order, and prepare for new elections in two years. ²⁰ In November 2022, the coalition reaffirmed both their strong rejection of foreign military intervention and their calls for Henry to step down. ²¹
Canada and the U.S.(Mixed)	Both Canada and the U.S. have an interest in seeing improvements in Haiti's situation. The large diaspora communities of both countries exert political pressure for their governments to contribute to a solution in collaboration with the Haitian people, and mass influxes of Haitian refugees at the American southern border have created numerous political controversies. ²² The U.S. and Canada are the two largest donors of humanitarian assistance to Haiti and have contributed to and supported a number of successive UN missions and sanctions. ²³ However, measures taken so far have not been substantial or committed enough to bring about significant improvements in the root causes of Haiti's instability. Nonetheless, neither country has shown a desire to take on a more engaged and direct role in Haiti despite recent calls from Haitian Prime Minister Ariel Henry and the UN for an armed international intervention. ²⁴
BINUH (Positive)	The United Nations Integrated Office in Haiti, established in 2019, has a three-pillared mandate to protect human rights, support political and governmental rebuilding, and continue dialogue. ²⁵ Semi-regular reports are presented to the UN Security Council as updates and calls for international support. Calls for physical intervention have fallen on hesitant nations outside of the Caribbean Region.

ſ	History of Armed Conflict	High Risk	Deteriorating
Stabilizing Factors	The UN Integrated Office in Haiti (BINUH) continues to provide up to date information regarding the deteriorating situation and is reporting to the UN Security Council. ²⁶ BINUH has increasingly called for international intervention, successfully achieving coordinated sanctions against oligarchs supporting the conflict. ²⁷ With BINUH, diplomatic channels remain open.		
Destabilizing Factors	Haitian National Police (HNP) are underfunded a killed 14 HNP Officers 25 days into 2023 ²⁹ and 7 Moise. ³⁰ Deaths from gang violence surpassed 2, numbers have increased exponentially from 2,10 August 2022. ³³ 22% of displaced people reside i with gangs now controlling more than two-thirds	8 have been murdered since 200 in 2022, more than doubl 00 in 2019, 7,900 in 2020, 17, n Port-au-Prince. ³⁴ IDP conce	the assassination of President Jovenel ing from 2021. ³¹ Internal displacement ,000 in 2021, ³² to more than 88,000 in
Assessment	Conflict intensity has been increasing expone government structures and agents have been u conflict activity be considered 'battle related dea 1,000 in a one-year period. Although BINUH co channel, conflict intensity will continue to rise as willingness to send soldiers and police to Haiti for and may act as a stabilizing or destabilizing factor	inable to counter gang advantation aths,' this conflict would const ontinues to report up to date destabilizing factors continue r an intervention, but the natu	ncements. ³⁶ Should deaths from gang stitute a war as deaths have surpassed e information and act as a diplomatic to multiply. Jamaica has expressed the ure of this intervention remains unclear

	Government Stability	High Risk	Deteriorating
Stabilizing Factors	There are no trend indicators providing stability establishment of a High Transition Council wir democratic processes. ³⁸		
Destabilizing Factors	As of 9 January 2023, there are no longer any ele three-year decline from a high in 2018 of 4.91/1 backsliding has occurred, including the disintegra systems. ⁴¹ Civil and political rights have also decli 2022 according to the Freedom House Index. ⁴² Fr to 64.55 in 2022. ⁴³	0 to 4.22/10 in 2020. ⁴⁰ Sin tion of the Cour de Cassation ned regularly over the past	ce that recording, significant democratic on, Haitian National Police, and electoral 6 years from 39/100 in 2017 to 33/100 in
Assessment	Haitian government institutions lack the financia democratic institutions in the near future. The dis government, the executive, judicial, and legislative for a negative feedback loop in relation to the deteriorating, government capacity may exacerba an example.	ssolution of government fur e. ⁴⁴ As many of these factors other eight indicators wit	nctioning is affecting all three arms of the s continue to decline, there is a possibility hin this report. A continued lack of, or

***	Environment	High Risk	Deteriorating
Stabilizing Factors	Haiti is a signatory of the Paris Agreement and state's capacity to provide fresh drinking wate National Adaptation Plan (NAP) outlining how change. ⁴⁶	r.45 Last year the Ministry of	the Environment launched Haiti's first
Destabilizing Factors	Two-thirds of Haiti's land are mountainous and by agriculture and some 70% of the population of continues to shrink. ⁴⁸ The rate of deforestation of fuel has led to the extensive loss of natural habi change is further accelerating and severe nature tenuously fertile, overcultivated and at high riss since 2018 has ranked low on the Environmenta is ranked 29 th among the most affected from or weather events cost an average of 2% of GDP a significantly greater than the Dominican Republ	relies on it for their livelihood. continues to grow steadily. ⁴⁹ A tats and ecological diversity a tral disasters. Haiti is particul sk of further degradation. ⁵⁰ H I Performance Index, resting a natural disasters and has som annually without adding dama	⁴⁷ Arable land and freshwater resources vicious cycle of deforestation to provide and is causing soil erosion, which climate larly vulnerable to making land already laiti has almost no protected areas and at number 173 out of 180 in 2022. ⁵¹ Haiti ne of the highest fatality rates. ⁵² Severe ages from earthquakes; these losses are
Assessment	The sustainability of agricultural practices is hig Losses to the agricultural sector would not only v crisis. Severe storms and devastating earthquake lack of capacity to respond to them. The Enviror	shly questionable, and the lar wreak havoc on Haiti's econon es are too regular to be conside	nd is at high risk of further degradation. ny but also exacerbate the humanitarian ered shocks particularly given the state's

ž	Economic Performance	High Risk	Deteriorating
Stabilizing Factors	.	y 160 million dollars (USD)	overnment-debt-to-GDP ratio over the past) of recently announced aid from the IMF ⁵⁵ and ecurity.
Destabilizing Factors	 Haiti continues to be the poorest country in the Americas with a GDP per capita (PPP, Current International \$) of \$3,153 as of 2021.⁵⁷ GDP growth in 2022 was -1.2%, making it the fourth consecutive year of negative growth.⁵⁸ In 2022, inflation reached even higher into double-digit figures at 47.2%, which contributed to a 48% increase in the number of people affected by food insecurity.⁵⁹ Close to 60% of Haitians now live below the poverty line,⁶⁰ and 30% with less than \$2.15 a day.⁶¹ Meanwhile, approximately half of national income goes to the richest 10%.⁶² Trade as a percentage of GDP fell from 49.16% in 2019 to 37.05% in 2021,⁶³ and incoming foreign direct investment remains considerably lower than the regional average.⁶⁴ The Haitian Gourde has also depreciated sharply against the dollar, going from 89⁶⁵ to 148 Gourde per USD between 2021 and 2023.⁶⁶ A 5.5% drop in remittances in the 2021/22 fiscal year has further aggravated economic conditions.⁶⁷ 		
Assessment	fostering conflict. Although IMF projections GDP growth in the coming years, this progr	s leave open the possibility ess is marginal and conting . In the short run, positive	the majority of Haitians in severe precarity and for inflation to slow and a return to positive gent on tangible improvements in security and developments are set to remain scarce, and

Ō	Human Development	Moderate Risk	Deteriorating
Stabilizing Factors	In recent years, life expectancy in Haiti has years in 2017 to 64.75 years in 2023, ⁶⁹ whil average of 9.7 years between 2019 - 2021. 2022 approval of US\$4.5 million dedicated Haiti, ⁷¹ as well as more recent internationa funding requirements in Haiti of US\$210.3	e expected years of schooling ha ⁷⁰ Prospective stabilizing factors a to strengthening the climate resi I donor pledges to help attain the	ve remained stable, sustaining an are the Global Environment Facilities' ilience of the drinking water sector in
Destabilizing Factors	Haiti remains the only country from the Lat development classification, and most recer country's HDI value from 2020 ⁷³ . Access to 3.3 million people currently lack access to s reported a total of 13 672 suspected cases of Haiti, where gangs have gained most ter escalation of violence has directly impacted and while 90% of schools were reported op	ntly received an HDI score of 0.53 safe drinking water and sanitatic safe water. ⁷⁴ After three years of between 2 October 2022 and 6 D ritorial control, accounted for 89 d at least 1.5 million people in acc	25, indicating a -0.005 change in the on services continues to deteriorate and no reported Cholera cases, Haiti December 2022, ⁷⁵ The Ouest Department % of those suspected cases. ⁷⁶ The cessing education and health services ⁷⁷

	gang-controlled areas, have been unable to start the school year due to rising insecurity. ⁷⁸ 4 million children aged 5- 19 years are at risk of losing all learning opportunities ⁷⁹ , while youth marginalization and recruitment into gang violence has intensified. ⁸⁰
Assessment	Increased violence in Haiti has continued dwindling Haitians' right to a decent standard of living and a long and healthy life, both of which are necessary for human development to flourish. Access to essential services like water, health, and education is only worsening, posing a grave threat to the well-being of millions in the country. Many other countries in the LAC region continue achieving high classifications of HDI scores while others, like the Dominican Republic, even manage to stabilize their recent 2021 HDI scores after reporting some decline in 2020. ⁸¹ Yet, Haiti's human development score continues consistently trending downwards. Given the recent Cholera outbreak, political instability, and continued breakdown of government capacity, it is likely that Haiti's HDI score will only continue to decrease in the next year as delivery of essential services becomes more and more difficult. This conflict has exacerbated Haiti's already low human development trends and emphasized a complete lack of regard for Haitians' physical and mental comfort and security, which will inevitably aggravate the Haitian crisis further.

立	Militarization	Moderate Risk	Stable
Stabilizing Factors	Haiti's military, whose authority was frequer replaced by a national police force to pro professionalize the police force, as recognize access to security services. ⁸³ Although the m	ovide security services. ⁸² Concert ed by the US and UN, and for the ilitary was recently reconstituted r	ed efforts have been undertaken to force to provide Haitians with greater nilitary expenditure remains low. ⁸⁴
Destabilizing Factors	Both the police and military services face see 2/3rds of Haiti's territory and are often bett (USD) is only 55% covered by the Haitian obligations to cover the remaining 45%. ⁸⁵ I violence that broke out in early 2020 when to of gunfire with the military. ⁸⁶ The efficacy of into question particularly in the wake of natu	ter equipped than the police, who state and the international comm Police service members wishing to the police marched on the Nationa of both services to respond to emo	ose 168.5 million dollar annual budget nunity has been falling behind on its o unionize have been blamed for the al Palace and ended up in an exchange ergencies has been increasingly called
Assessment	Militarization overall is low, but neither the gangs which control much of Haiti's territory lack of capacity to respond to the gangs incre	police nor the military have the c or even provide meaningful stabili	capacity to adequately respond to the

Ŕ	Demographic Stress	Moderate Risk	Stable	
Stabilizing Factors	In 2021, the annual population growth rate v comparable to other countries in the region.			
Destabilizing Factors	Haiti's population density has increased steadily over the past decade and reached 410 people per square kilometer in 2020, almost twice that of the Dominican Republic. ⁹² This follows from a high average annual urban population growth rate of 3.19% between 2012 and 2021. ⁹³ 58% of Haiti's total population now lives in cities. ⁹⁴ Moreover, just under 50% of the urban population lives in slums. ⁹⁵ In the slums of Port-au-Prince, the population density is as high as 58 000 people per square kilometer. ⁹⁶ Haiti also has a large "youth bulge" of people aged 10 to 24, who account for 30% of the total population. ⁹⁷			
Assessment	Haiti's demographic profile does not lend itself to stability. Although increasing urbanization is usually associated with improvements in living standards, in the case of Haiti, poor urban planning and a lack of municipal infrastructure and financing have undermined its potential benefits. ⁹⁸ Instead, urbanization has mostly led to the concentration of poverty. Many Haitians now find themselves in exceedingly vulnerable living situations in cities largely controlled by gangs—including Port-au-Prince, of which at least 60% is under gang control. ⁹⁹ These gangs are fueled by a large supply of disaffected youth left with few economic opportunities. In line with this observation, studies have found that a combination of poor economic prospects and a large youth bulge can increase the risk of political violence. ¹⁰⁰			

	Population Heterogeneity	Low Risk	Stable
Stabilizing Factors	The ethnic makeup of Haiti is an overwhelming n the other 5% of the population is mostly made u religions practiced by Haitians are denomination practice the syncretic African religion known as v major religions are officially recognized by the Ha	p of a mixture of European-Afr s of Catholic and Christian faitl voodoo. ¹⁰² The current populat	rican descendants. ¹⁰¹ The main hs, with a small percentage openly

Destabilizing Factors	Although the Haitian constitution guarantees the free exercise of all religious groups, ¹⁰⁴ Haitians choosing to practice faiths outside of the state-prioritized religions can face social stigmatization and violence based on their beliefs and practices. ¹⁰⁵ There has been an increase in ransom kidnappings of religious leaders due to the belief that religious organizations are privy to money and more willing to pay large ransom sums. ¹⁰⁶ Haiti's elite oligarchy is referred to as a miniscule but economically-powerful set of light skinned, "white" families that, unlike most Haitians, do not come from African descent and rule against middle-class Haitians. ¹⁰⁷
Assessment	The ethnic and religious makeup of Haiti currently poses little threat to intensifying the current conflict. However, lingering stigmatization towards Haitian Voodooists, and potential ethnic division between Haiti's most elite and most impoverished seem to imply that religious beliefs and ethnic heritage remain embedded in Haiti's political power struggles. As some gang leaders utilize religious symbols of the Vodou faith to justify violence, ¹⁰⁸ others pursue kidnapping of religious leaders for financial gain, while Haitian ultra-elites are accused of reinforcing racist and imperial structures, the ethnic and religious attributes of Haitians should therefore be monitored to ensure they are not utilized as motivating factors to increase division and violence within the current conflict.

Ś	International Linkages	Low Risk	Stable
Stabilizing Factors	Haiti maintains strong diplomatic ties with the United States, ¹⁰⁹ Canada, ¹¹⁰ and the Organization of American States. These relationships have led to the implementation of significant economic sanctions at the request of the Haitian government and BINUH. ¹¹¹ Haiti also is a member of La Francophonie which further expands its diplomatic ties. ¹¹²		
Destabilizing Factors	Haiti's international linkages at present do not create a destabilizing factor. However, previous international linkages have negatively influenced the current conflict. The OAS has condemned the previous Peacekeeping Mission in Haiti as a failure that has brought more harm and instability. ¹¹³		
Assessment	The threat facing the Haitian conflict remains interventionist force from the international co States remain reluctant as influenced by previo low risk, the propensity to change from low risk	mmunity, the likelihood of th us mission failures in Haiti. ¹¹⁴	nis is uncertain. Canada and the United While the impact at this time remains a

6-Month Scenario Forecast

Best Case	Severe weather events and natural disasters are minimal, limiting further environmental devastation and avoiding exacerbating the humanitarian and economic crisis. The UN Integrated office succeeds in persuading international actors to provide support to address the immediate humanitarian crisis, including medical, fresh water, and food provisions. International support is provided in coordination with the Haitian people through local partnership. Government institutions are stabilized through the work of the High Transition Council, laying the groundwork for future elections with the possible support of the Organization of American States. Part of the stabilization process would involve providing the police and military with the support needed to fulfill their security mandate without coming into conflict with each other. Improved security will allow for the long-term capacity building of Haitian institutions and government services. International sanctions continue to target elites, which, combined with the domestic stabilization efforts, will begin to curtail the influence of the oligarchs and gangs.
Worst Case	Gangs, oligarchs, and other powerful individuals will not see their power disrupted by domestic or international actors, resulting in the entrenchment of their influence. Government institutions will continue to flounder, lacking the capacity to provide basic services. Efforts charting a course towards democratic revitalization will stall. Military and security institutions will continue to lose faith in the government as they remain terminally underfunded and vulnerable to gang violence. Failing to provide security, the difficulty delivering of international aid will increase, including the provision of resources to address the health and environmental crisis (food, medical supports, freshwater resources, environmental adaptation measures, etc.). The humanitarian and environmental crisis will be exacerbated by a severe hurricane season, environmental devastation, or other natural disasters. Extreme weather events will heighten economic stress particularly if international support to address these issues fails to reach the people, or if international aid is not implemented in conjunction with domestic actors.
Most Likely	Some form of non-military international intervention will be agreed upon. The success of this intervention will depend on the form it takes and a number of situational factors. Coordination with OAS and the Montana group is likely to provide local legitimacy. BINUH will encourage international aid and facilitate its distribution to address the ongoing humanitarian crisis. Small projects to address environmental adaptation and resilience may be launched. Sanctions will remain targeted at oligarchs, and aid and international support will ensure that institutions, like the police or Transition Council, can pursue their work. Institutional capacity and stability will remain low, and the continued negative influence of gangs will need to be coped with.

¹ The World Bank, "Rapidly Assessing the Impact of Hurricane Matthew in Haiti," The World Bank, October 20, 2017, https://www.worldbank.org/on/results/2017/10/20/rapidly.assessing the impact of hurricane matthew in haiti

https://www.worldbank.org/en/results/2017/10/20/rapidly-assessing-the-impact-of-hurricane-matthew-in-haiti.

² Camila Domonoske, "14 Months After Elections Began, Haiti Finally Has A President-Elect," *The Two-Way*, January 4, 2017, https://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2017/01/04/508171191/14-months-after-elections-began-haiti-finally-has-a-president-elect.

³ Jacqueline Charles, "Banana Farmer Wins Haiti Presidency, According to Preliminary Results," *Miami Herald*, November 29, 2016, https://www.miamiherald.com/news/nation-world/world/americas/haiti/article117626878.html.

⁴ Bertelsmann Stiftung, "BTI 2022 Country Report - Haiti" (Bertelsmann Stiftung, 2022), https://bti-project.org/en/reports/country-report/HTI.

⁵ Isabella Grullon Paz, "Haiti Earthquake Updates Strong Earthquake Rocks Haiti, Killing Hundreds," *The New York Times*, August 23, 2021, https://www.nytimes.com/live/2021/08/14/world/haiti-earthquake.

⁶ Becky Sullivan and Carrie Kahn, "Ariel Henry Will Become Haiti's Prime Minister, Ending A Power Struggle," Npr, July 19, 2021, https://www.npr.org/2021/07/19/1017884122/haiti-interim-prime-minister-to-step-down.

⁷ France 24, "Haiti Democracy Withers as Last Senators Leave Office," January 10, 2023, 24, https://www.france24.com/en/live-news/20230110-haiti-democracy-withers-as-last-senators-leave-office.

⁸ Monir Ghaedi, "Lawlessness Rules in Haiti," *DW*, August 10, 2022, https://www.dw.com/en/haiti-how-criminal-gangs-have-taken-control/a-62766190.

⁹ Summer Walker, "Gangs of Haiti: Expansion, Power and an Escalating Crisis" (Global Initiative Against Transnational Organized Crime, October 2022), https://globalinitiative.net/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/GITOC-Gangs-of-Haiti.pdf. ¹⁰ Walker.

¹¹ Jean Saint-Vill, "To Solve the Crisis Permanently, Force the US to Stop Backing Notorious White Warlords in Haiti," October 12, 2022, https://blackagendareport.com/solve-crisis-permanently-force-us-stop-backing-notorious-white-warlords-haiti.

¹² Patrick Chrispin, "The Last Stand for Haiti's Oligarchs?," November 18, 2020, https://haitiantimes.com/2020/11/18/the-last-stand-for-haitis-oligarchs/.

¹³ Henry Pope, "Canada & U.S. Sanction Corrupt Haitian Political Elites," November 8, 2022, https://www.occrp.org/en/daily/16998canada-u-s-sanction-corrupt-haitian-political-elites.

¹⁴ "BTI 2022 Haiti Country Report," BTI 2022, accessed January 28, 2023, https://bti-project.org/en/reports/country-report?isocode=HTI&cHash=ba58937f66e98b58e5bc45fb29b68497.

¹⁵ CARICOM, "CARICOM Statement on Haiti Violence" (CARICOM Caribbean Community, January 28, 2023), caricom.org.

¹⁶ Government of Canada, "Prime Minister Justin Trudeau Speaks with Members of the Caribbean Community (CARICOM)," Prime Minister of Canada Justin Trudeau, October 20, 2022, https://pm.gc.ca/en/news/readouts/2022/10/20/prime-minister-justin-trudeau-speaks-members-caribbean-community-caricom.

¹⁷ Yves Engler, "Canada Pushes for Caribbean Troops to Occupy Haiti," November 1, 2022,

https://canadiandimension.com/articles/view/canada-pushes-for-caribbean-troops-to-occupy-haiti.

¹⁸ Kate Chappell and Nelson Renteria, "Jamaica Willing to Take Part in Military Intervention in Haiti, PM Says," February 1, 2023.

¹⁹ Danielle Balbi, "A 101-Mile Wall Goes Up to Block Haitians Pouring Over the Border," September 28, 2022,

https://www.bloomberg.com/news/newsletters/2022-09-28/big-take-why-the-dominican-republic-is-building-a-border-wall-between-haiti.

²⁰ Sam Bojarski and Onz Chéry, "Montana Group Names Transitional Leadership for Haiti, with Frtiz Jean as President," January 31, 2022, https://haitiantimes.com/2022/01/31/montana-group-names-transitional-leadership-for-haiti-with-fritz-jean-as-president/.
 ²¹ James North, "The Billionaire Oligarch Who's Enabling Haiti's Murderous Gangs," December 16, 2022, sec. The Soapbox, https://acument/lia.com/2022/01/21/clia.com/2022/01/21/clia.com/2022/01/21/clia.com/2022/01/21/clia.com/2022/01/21/clia.com/2022/01/21/clia.com/2022/01/21/clia.com/2022/01/21/clia.com/2022/01/21/clia.com/2022/01/21/clia.com/2022/01/21/clia.com/2022/01/21/clia.com/2022/clia.com/202

https://newrepublic.com/article/169554/gilbert-bigio-canada-sanctions-haiti.

²² Eileen Sullivan, "U.S. Accelerated Expulsions of Haitian Migrants in May," The New York Times, June 11, 2022,

https://www.nytimes.com/2022/06/09/us/politics/haiti-migrants-biden.html.

²³ Government of Canada, "Canada-Haiti Relations," Government of Canada, 2022, https://www.international.gc.ca/countrypays/haiti/relations.aspx?lang=eng; U.S. Department of State, "U.S. Relations With Haiti," *United States Department of State* (blog), January 1, 2023, https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-haiti/.

²⁴ Edith Lederer, "Haiti's UN Envoy Says She Heard 'Caution,' Not 'No' from Canada, U.S. over Intervention," Global News, January 25, 2023, https://globalnews.ca/news/9437694/haiti-crisis-canada-un-caution/.

²⁵ United Nations, "Mandate," BINUH, 2019, https://binuh.unmissions.org/en/about.

²⁶ Helen La Lime, "REMARKS OF SPECIAL REPRESENTATIVE HELEN LA LIME, SECURITY COUNCIL OPEN BRIEFING ON HAITI - 24 JANUARY," BINUH, January 24, 2023, https://binuh.unmissions.org/en/remarks-special-representative-helen-la-lime-security-council-open-briefing-haiti-24-january.

²⁷ United Nations, "Key Political Developments, Sanctions Offer Hope to Haiti's Recovery If Supported by International Community, Special Representative Tells Security Council," United Nations: Meetings Coverage and Press Releases, January 24, 2023, https://reliefweb.int/report/haiti/key-political-developments-sanctions-offer-hope-haitis-recovery-if-supported-international-community-special-representative-tells-security-council.

²⁸ La Lime, "REMARKS OF SPECIAL REPRESENTATIVE HELEN LA LIME, SECURITY COUNCIL OPEN BRIEFING ON HAITI - 24 JANUARY"; Laura Gozzi, "Haiti Police Riot after Crime Gangs Kill 14 Officers," *BBC News*, January 26, 2023, sec. Latin America & Caribbean, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-64421308.

²⁹ Gozzi, "Haiti Police Riot after Crime Gangs Kill 14 Officers."

³⁰ Pierre Richard Luxama and Megan Janetsky, "Haitian Police Rebels Protest Is Paralyzing Port-Au-Prince," AP NEWS, January 26, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/law-enforcement-caribbean-port-au-prince-haiti-crime-1ee816630cb9d1bafe4346d9bcc39d47.

³¹ Helen La Lime, "Security Council Open Briefing on Haiti, 21 December, 3pm," BINUH, December 22, 2022,

https://binuh.unmissions.org/en/security-council-open-briefing-haiti-21-december-3pm; Megan Janetsky and Pierre Richard Luxama, "In Haiti, Gangs Take Control as Democracy Withers," AP NEWS, January 31, 2023, https://apnews.com/article/haiti-gangs-democracyat-risk-7ddcea955fdd364e2b574e28daa71d03.

³² World Bank, "Internally Displaced Persons, Total Displaced by Conflict and Violence," The World Bank, 2023, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/VC.IDP.TOCV?locations=HT.

³³ IOM, "Haiti - Information Sheet on Forced Displacement" (International Organization for Migration, 2022), https://displacement.iom.int/reports/haiti-information-sheet-forced-displacement-june-august-2022. ³⁴IOM.

³⁵ Walker, "Gangs of Haiti: Expansion, Power and an Escalating Crisis."

³⁶ Orla Guerin, "Haiti: Inside the Capital City Taken Hostage by Brutal Gangs," *BBC News*, December 5, 2022, sec. Latin America & Caribbean, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-latin-america-63707429.

³⁷ Danica Coto, "Jamaica Ready to Send Soldiers, Police to Quell Haiti Chaos," The Globe and Mail, February 1, 2023,

https://www.the globe and mail.com/world/article-jamaica-ready-to-send-soldiers-police-to-quell-haiti-chaos-2/.

³⁸ Ana Luisa Brown, "Haiti to Install High Transition Council - Prensa Latina," January 31, 2023, sec. News items,

https://www.plenglish.com/news/2023/01/31/haiti-to-install-high-transition-council/,

https://www.plenglish.com/news/2023/01/31/haiti-to-install-high-transition-council/.

³⁹ La Lime, "REMARKS OF SPECIAL REPRESENTATIVE HELEN LA LIME, SECURITY COUNCIL OPEN BRIEFING ON HAITI - 24 JANUARY."

⁴⁰ EIU, "Democracy Index 2020: In Sickness and in Health?" (Economist Intelligence Unit, 2021), https://pages.eiu.com/rs/753-RIQ-438/images/democracy-index-

2020.pdf?mkt_tok=NzUzLVJJUS00MzgAAAGJnm90Rt_VMXDMWIteBpkEszTKTICTmAVKgSLTzuZozeaaH1Jzh0g-

 $XIOypr2rb7Li_fMaP_8R3eDDVQ7DnzKf35Zi5-mTmD5xTq2RCGUsnc5rfQ.$

⁴¹ OAS, "Statement of the OAS General Secretariat on Haiti," Text, OAS - Organization of American States, August 8, 2022, https://www.oas.org/en/media_center/press_release.asp?sCodigo=E-045/22.

⁴² Freedom House, "Haiti: Freedom in the World 2022 Country Report," Freedom House, 2022,

https://freedomhouse.org/country/haiti/freedom-world/2022.

⁴³ World Bank, "Press Freedom Index," World Bank IDA, 2022,

https://govdata360.worldbank.org/indicators/h3f86901f?country=BRA&indicator=32416&countries=HTI&viz=line_chart&years=2002, 2022.

⁴⁴ OAS, "OAS - Organization of American States."

45 "BTI 2022 Haiti Country Report."

 ⁴⁶ "Implementing Adaptation Under the Paris Agreement: The Key Role of Stakeholders" (Government of the Republic of Haiti, November 2022), https://napglobalnetwork.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/12/haiti-2022-policy-brief-on-NAP-implementation-en.pdf.
 ⁴⁷ "BTI 2022 Haiti Country Report."

⁴⁸ "FAOSTAT," accessed February 1, 2023, https://www.fao.org/faostat/en/#data/EL.

⁴⁹ "World Development Indicators | DataBank," accessed January 28, 2023, https://databank.worldbank.org/source/world-development-indicators.

⁵⁰ "Haiti | History, Geography, Map, Population, & Culture | Britannica," November 30, 2022, https://www.britannica.com/place/Haiti.

⁵¹ "Haiti | Environmental Performance Index," accessed January 28, 2023, https://epi.yale.edu/epi-results/2022/country/hti.

⁵² G. Shen and N.H. Seong, "Spatial-Temporal Snapshots of Global Natural Disaster Impacts Revealed from EM-DAT for 1900-2015.," *Geomatics, Natural Hazards and Risk* 10, no. 1 (2019): 912–34, https://doi.org/10.1080/19475705.2018.1552630.

⁵³ Raju Jan Singh and Barton-Dock, Mary, "Haiti: Toward a New Narrative" (Washington DC: World Bank Group, n.d.),

https://documents1.worldbank.org/curated/en/642131467992805241/pdf/99448-SCD-Box393200B-PUBLIC-DOI-10-1596-K8422-PUBDATE-9-8-15.pdf.

⁵⁴ IMF, "World Economic Outlook (October 2022) - General Government Gross Debt," International Monetary Fund, 2022, https://www.imf.org/external/datamapper/GGXWDG_NGDP@WEO.

⁵⁵ IMF, "IMF Executive Board Approves US\$105 Million Food Shock Window to Haiti," January 23, 2023,

https://www.imf.org/en/News/Articles/2023/01/24/imf-executive-board-approves-us-105-million-food-shock-window-to-haiti#:~:text=Washington%2C%20DC%3A%20The%20Executive%20Board,to%20the%20global%20food%20crisis.

⁵⁶ USAID, "United States Provides Additional \$56.5 Million for Urgent Humanitarian Needs in Haiti," USAID, January 24, 2023, https://www.usaid.gov/news-information/press-releases/jan-24-2023-united-states-provides-additional-565-million-urgent-humanitarian-needs-haiti.

⁵⁷ The World Bank, "GDP per Capita, PPP (Current International \$) - Haiti, Latin America & Caribbean (Excluding High Income)," The World Bank World Development Indicators, 2023,

https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/NY.GDP.PCAP.PP.CD?contextual=region&end=2021&locations=HT-XJ&start=1990&view=chart. ⁵⁸ The World Bank, "Haiti - GDP Growth (Annual %)," Database, The World Bank World Development Indicators, accessed January 24, 2023, https://databank.worldbank.org/source/world-development-indicators.

⁵⁹ Bureau intégré des Nations Unies en Haïti, "Rapport du Secrétaire général" (Bureau intégré des Nations Unies en Haïti, January 17, 2023), https://binuh.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/rapport_du_sg_de_lonu_sur_binuh_-_17_janvier_2023.pdf.

⁶⁰ Bureau intégré des Nations Unies en Haïti.

⁶¹ The World Bank, "The World Bank in Haiti," The World Bank, November 8, 2022,

https://www.worldbank.org/en/country/haiti/overview.

⁶² Bertelsmann Stiftung, "BTI 2022 Country Report - Haiti."

⁶³ The World Bank, "Haiti – Trade (% of GDP)," Database, The World Bank World Development Indicators, accessed January 24, 2023, https://databank.worldbank.org/source/world-development-indicators.

⁶⁴ The World Bank, "Foreign Direct Investment, Net Inflows (% of GDP) - Haiti, Latin America & Caribbean (Excluding High Income)," The World Bank World Development Indicators, 2023,

https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/BX.KLT.DINV.WD.GD.ZS?contextual=aggregate&end=2021&locations=HT-XJ&start=2014. ⁶⁵ The World Bank, "Haiti – Official Exchange Rate (LCU per US\$, Period Average)," Database, The World Bank World Development Indicators, 2023, https://databank.worldbank.org/source/world-development-indicators.

⁶⁶ Banque de la République d'Haïti, "Taux de reference calcule à l'achat: série taux 2022-2023" (Banque de la République d'Haïti, n.d.), accessed January 24, 2023.

⁶⁷ Bureau intégré des Nations Unies en Haïti, "Rapport du Secrétaire général."

⁶⁸ IMF, "Haiti: First Review Under the Staff-Monitored Program - Press Release; and Staff Report" (IMF, January 2023),

https://www.imf.org/en/Publications/CR/Issues/2023/01/25/Haiti-First-Review-Under-the-Staff-Monitored-Program-Press-Release-and-Staff-Report-528611.

⁶⁹ Human Development Reports, "Human Development Reports - Haiti" (United Nations Development Programme, September 8, 2022), https://hdr.undp.org/data-center/specific-country-data#/countries/HTI.

⁷⁰ Human Development Reports.

⁷¹ United Nations Development Programme, "Haiti Secures \$4.5 Million from GEF-Least Developed Countries Fund towards Improved Water Management in the Face of Climate Change," October 13, 2022, sec. Climate Change Adaption, https://www.adaptation-undp.org/haiti-secures-45-million-gef-least-developed-countries-fund-towards-improved-water-management-face.

⁷² Human Development Reports, "UNICEF 2023 Report on Haiti" (UNICEF, n.d.), https://www.unicef.org/media/132191/file/2023-HAC-Haiti.pdf.

⁷³ World Population Review, "All Country Rankings - HDI 2021" (World Population Review, 2023),

https://worldpopulationreview.com/country-rankings/hdi-by-country.

⁷⁴ Human Development Reports, "UNICEF 2023 Report on Haiti."

⁷⁵ Denisse Vega Ocasio et al., "Cholera Outbreak — Haiti, September 2022–January 2023," *MMWR. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report* 72, no. 2 (January 13, 2023): 21–25, https://doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7202a1.

⁷⁶ World Health Organization, "Disease Outbreak News; Cholera - Haiti," December 13, 2022, sec. Disease Outbreak News,

https://www.who.int/emergencies/disease-outbreak-news/item/2022-DON427.

77 Human Development Reports, "UNICEF 2023 Report on Haiti."

⁷⁸ La Lime, "REMARKS OF SPECIAL REPRESENTATIVE HELEN LA LIME, SECURITY COUNCIL OPEN BRIEFING ON HAITI - 24 JANUARY."
 ⁷⁹ Human Development Reports, "UNICEF 2023 Report on Haiti."

⁸⁰ La Lime, "REMARKS OF SPECIAL REPRESENTATIVE HELEN LA LIME, SECURITY COUNCIL OPEN BRIEFING ON HAITI - 24 JANUARY."

⁸¹ World Population Review, "All Country Rankings - HDI 2021."

⁸² "Haiti - Government and Society | Britannica," accessed January 27, 2023, https://www.britannica.com/place/Haiti/Governmentand-society.

⁸³ Maureen Taft-Morales, "Haiti's Political and Economic Conditions" (United States Congressional Research Service, March 5, 2020), https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/R45034.pdf.

⁸⁴ "SIPRI Milex," accessed January 27, 2023, https://milex.sipri.org/sipri.

⁸⁵ Jacqueline Charles, "Haiti Has an Army and a Police Force. How Did They End up Shooting at Each Other," *Miami Herald*, February 28, 2020, https://www.miamiherald.com/news/nation-world/world/americas/haiti/article240650527.html.
 ⁸⁶ Charles.

⁸⁷ "Chapter Eight: Latin America and the Caribbean," *The Military Balance*, The Military Balance, 122, no. 1 (2022): 378–435, https://doi.org/10.1080/04597222.2022.2022934.

88 "Haiti - Government and Society | Britannica."

⁸⁹ The World Bank, "Population Growth (Annual %) - Haiti, Latin America & Caribbean (Excluding High Income)," The World Bank World Developtment Indicators, 2023, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/SP.POP.GROW?contextual=region&end=2021&locations=HT-XJ&start=1961&view=chart.

⁹⁰ The World Bank.

⁹¹ The World Bank, "Haiti – Population, Total," Database, The World Bank World Development Indicators, accessed January 25, 2023, https://databank.worldbank.org/source/world-development-indicators.

⁹² The World Bank, "Population Density (People per Sq. Km of Land Area) - Haiti, Dominican Republic," The World Bank World Development Indicators, 2023, https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/EN.POP.DNST?locations=HT-DO.

⁹³ The World Bank, "Haiti – Urban Population Growth (Annual %)," The World Bank World Development Indicators, accessed January 25, 2023, https://databank.worldbank.org/source/world-development-indicators.

⁹⁴ The World Bank, "Haiti – Urban Population (% of Population)," The World Bank World Development Indicators, accessed January 25, 2023, https://databank.worldbank.org/source/world-development-indicators.

⁹⁵ World Bank, "Population Living in Slums (% of Urban Population) - Haiti | Data," 2022,

https://data.worldbank.org/indicator/EN.POP.SLUM.UR.ZS?end=2020&locations=HT&start=2000&view=chart.

⁹⁶ Margaret McNairy et al., "High Burden of Non-Communicable Diseases among a Young Slum Population in Haiti," *Journal of Urban Health 96*, 2019, 797–812.

⁹⁷ United Nations Population Fund, "World Population Dashboard: Haiti," United Nations Population Fund, 2023,

https://www.unfpa.org/data/world-population/HT.

⁹⁸ The World Bank, "Understanding the Future of Haitian Cities," June 26, 2018,

https://www.worldbank.org/en/results/2018/06/26/understanding-the-future-of-haitian-cities.

99 Guerin, "Haiti."

¹⁰⁰ Nasser Al-Jabri et al., "The Role of Youth Bulge on Political Instability: Cross-Country Evidence," *Economic Analysis and Policy 76*, 2022, 1053–74.

¹⁰¹ Minority Rights Group International, "World Directory of Minorities and Indigenous Peoples - Haiti" (Minority Rights Group International, 2020), https://minorityrights.org/country/haiti/.

¹⁰² Minority Rights Group International.

¹⁰³ Minority Rights Group International.

¹⁰⁴ Office of the International Religious Freedom, "Report on International Religious Freedom: Haiti," Government Report (U.S. Department of State, June 2, 2022), https://www.state.gov/reports/2021-report-on-international-religious-freedom/haiti/.
 ¹⁰⁵ Freedom House, "Haiti."

¹⁰⁶ Office of the International Religious Freedom, "Report on International Religious Freedom: Haiti."

¹⁰⁷ Jafrikayiti, "The US Must Stop Backing Notorious White Warlords in Haiti," October 31, 2022, https://thecaribbeancamera.com/theus-must-stop-backing-notorious-white-warlords-in-haiti/.

¹⁰⁸ Benjamin Hebblethwaie, "Analysis: 'What the Kidnapper Wilson Joseph's Costume Says about Haitian Politics,'" Foreign Policy, November 10, 2021, https://foreignpolicy.com/2021/11/10/haiti-kidnapping-vodou-christianity-religion-politics/.

¹⁰⁹ U.S. Department of State, "U.S. Relations With Haiti."

¹¹⁰ Government of Canada, "Canada-Haiti Relations."

¹¹¹ La Lime, "REMARKS OF SPECIAL REPRESENTATIVE HELEN LA LIME, SECURITY COUNCIL OPEN BRIEFING ON HAITI - 24 JANUARY"; Government of Canada, "Canadian Sanctions Related to Haiti," Government of Canada, 2023, https://www.international.gc.ca/worldmonde/international_relations-relations_internationales/sanctions/haiti.aspx?lang=eng.

¹¹² OIF, "Portail de l'Organisation Internationale de la Francophonie (OIF)," Organisation Internationale de la Francophonie, accessed February 2, 2023, https://www.francophonie.org.

¹¹³ OAS, "OAS - Organization of American States."

¹¹⁴ Lederer, "Haiti's UN Envoy Says She Heard 'Caution,' Not 'No' from Canada, U.S. over Intervention."